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_THE PRESIDENT'S PAGE 
Dear Friends, 

Recently it was my privilege to meet with a group of 
young people representing our academies in the 
Mid-America Union. Our Union Youth Director, John 
Thurber, the conference youth leaders 
and school administrators met at 
Camp Arrowhead with approximately 
250 young people from throughout 
the union territory. Camp Arrowhead, 
one of the Kansas-Nebraska 
Conference's youth camps, is located 
in south central Nebraska near 
Lexington. How beautiful it was to 
hear these young people sing and 
pray. What a thrill it was to see them 
studying God's Word. 

Immediately following the Bible Conference, the 
academy Bible teachers together with those from Union 
College, met with school and conference administrators 
to review the principles of teaching Bible in our schools. 
This special discussion and instruction was conducted by 
Randall Fox and Melvin Northrup of our Union Education 
Department. We were honored to have as special guests 
for the Bible Conference, Dr. Roy Graham of Andrews 
University, and Dr. Roger Coon of the White Estates. I 
was impressed with the fact that we have an outstanding 
group of dedicated workers in the teaching ministry. It 
gives one a satisfied feeling to know that our youth are 
being taught by faithful teachers who are loyal to the 
basic doctrines of the church. 

It is most important that we make whatever effort 
and sacrifice necessary to see that our sons and daughters 
have the blessing of a Christian education. Church 
schools provide more than just Bible teaching. In a 
Christian school our youth are shown the joy of a 
consecrated life in His service. 

Please pray for our dedicated teachers who are 
leading our youth. They need your encouragement and 
support. 

Yours for more of our youth in God's schools, 

Ellsworth S. Reile, President 
Mid-America Union Conference 
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W. E. Peeke 

Hastening His Return 
By W. E. Peeke 

One way to hasten the soon return of our Saviour is Ingathering. One way to know the joy and 
happiness that comes from answered prayer and being used of the Holy Spirit to find a soul for God's kingdom 
is Ingathering. This experience can be yours during this coming Ingathering season. 

Hope Clausen, the wife of Roger Clausen, pastor of the Hastings, Nebraska district, follows the custom of 
praying for God to bless her Ingathering contacts. Last December, though she felt the need for a special 
prayer, Hope had begun making Ingathering visits in the afternoon and now it was after dark. She was working 
alone and she was so weary she felt she could hardly go another step. It was then 
she prayed a special prayer! "Lord, please help me to be a special blessing to 
someone tonight." 

Hope's prayer was answered at the very next house. After responding to the 
question "Who's there?" Mrs. Leone Stewart opened the door, put her arms 
around Hope, gave her a big hug, and practically dragged her into the house. 
Then pointing to a rocking chair Leone said "I was just sitting it that chair ten 
minutes ago asking the Lord to show me what to do with the tithe that I have for 
Him." She proceeded to explain how she had gone to Gem State Academy as a 
girl. But somehow through the years Leone had lost contact with Adventists, and 
because her husband so strongly opposed anything she might wish to do for the 
church, she took the easy way out. Then her husband had been involved in an 
accident at work and again the Lord impressed her to become involved with His 
people, but she did not know how to make the first step. Now the Lord had 
answered her prayer and Hope's prayer and after a most inspiring visit, Mrs. Leone 
Stewart sat down and wrote out a check for $105 for tithe and $5 for Ingathering. Again she was in contact 
God's church, God's people. 

Pastor Clausen visited Leone from time to time, and then when Evangelist Bill Zima held a series of 
meetings at Hastings she attended and was baptized. In writing of this experience, Hope Clausen said, "Never 
should we neglect to call on even one home when Ingathering. There may be someone behind the door 
whose prayer we can help answer. This year I look forward to Ingathering as I never have before. I may be a 
blessing to some other dear soul." 

It's Ingathering time again around the world. With it comes the opportunity to be involved and 
experience the joy and happiness which comes from being an instrument in God's hands to touch others for 
Him that they too may be in His eternal kingdom. 

The idea of not only looking for, but hastening the coming of the Lord is presented in 2 Peter 3:12. It is 
in giving the gospel to others that we can hasten our Lord's return. There are many ways of giving the gospel. 
Ingathering is one way. 

Ingathering is different things to different people, but no one can deny that it is the greatest annual 
evangelistic crusade of the Seventh-day Adventist Church. During the Ingathering crusade each year there are 
the following: 

1. The greatest number of members involved in missionary work. 
2. The greatest number of missionary contacts made. 

• 3. The greatest response in the way of requests for free booklets and free Bible reading guides. 
4. The greatest number of pieces of literature distributed. 
5. The greatest number of dollars raised in the shortest amount of time - about 14 million dollars for the world field. 
6. A great harvest of souls - hundreds are gathered in every year - the initial contact being from Ingathering. 

What are the objectives of the annual Ingathering program? 
1. To visit every home, leaving the Ingathering magazine. 
2. To have prayer with as many people as possible. 
3. To encourage Bible study by enrolling people in a Bible correspondence course. 
4. To open doors for personal Bible studies and future visits. 
5. To give every person an opportunity to support our world-wide mission work. 

What motivates church members to go Ingathering each year? 
1. We love the Lord, and "The love of Christ constraineth us." 
2. We are homesick for heaven and want to finish the work and hasten Jesus' return. 
3. We want to send the gospel of love, of healing, of hope, of health, of salvation to people and nations who are 

waiting on us. 
4. We want to sponsor and support missionaries on the front lines around the world. 
5. We want to win souls for there are so many on the verge of the kingdom waiting only to be gathered in. 

LET'S GO INGATHERING 
Let's go Ingathering this year and have a real adventure in power, bearing witness for our Savior. Let's go 

and be drawn closer to Jesus. Let's go and gain a new experience in answered prayer and claiming the promise 
of God. Let's go and make contacts for Christ, seeing in every individual a candidate for heaven. Let's go and 
hasten Christ's return. Jesus gave the promise "All power is given unto me in heaven and in earth. Go ye 
therefore, ... I am with you alway." Matthew 28:18-20. 

Let's go Ingathering. Let's give the gospel to the world. Let's get Jesus' message of salvation and His soon 
return out to others. Let's go with a prayer in our heart, a smile on our face, and enthusiasm in our voice. Let's 
hasten Jesus' return by Ingathering. 

W. E. Peeke is Director of the Personal Ministries Department, Mid-America Union Conference. 

October 29, 1981 	3 

with 



Desirable DIET ", care v. - 
BetbreliOMISClIE 
Stop SRIOKIND '""f" 
Extra EXERCISE 	rt;n1.1... s,„.,„„ 

MINNESOTA 	  
Baptism at Hinckley 
By Pansy Long 

August 8 was a very special day in the 
Hinckley Church. Pastor Bill Cook 
conducted a beautiful and inspiring 
baptismal service during the worship 
hour. It was harvest time out in the 
fields, which reminded the congrega-
tion that many precious souls are wait-
ing to be harvested for God's 
soon-coming kingdom. 

This special baptismal service was 
conducted for Pam Chaffee, who had 
received studies and instruction from 
the pastor. The members pledged 
themselves in loving service to support 
and nurture Pam as she continues her 
spiritual walk to maturity. 

Pansy Long is the communication secretary 
for the Hinckley Church. 

Vacation Bible School 
In Pipestone 
By Judy Forde 

Vacation Bible School was a high-
light this summer for 21 children at 
Pipestone, Minnesota, under the lead-
ership of Barb Christensen and her 
helpers. Fifteen of the 21 children who 
attended were non-Adventists. 

The kindergarten group in crafts class 
making their frog puppets come to life. (In 
focus). Mary Christensen with Jennifer 
Lastine assisting her with glue. 

Children who attended the program. 

The Bible School was held July 27-31 
with a special program and craft dis-
play on Friday night. Church members 
welcomed the opportunity to acquaint 
themselves with the parents of non-
members. 

Judy Forde is the communication secretary 
for the Pipestone Church. 
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On November 21, 1981, Bonnie 
Casey and Day Star will be featured at a 
4 p.m. gathering at Maplewood 
Academy. Bonnie Casey has been a 
singer, songwriter, and recording artist 
since 1970, first as a member of the 
gospel/folk trio, "Take Three", and 
now as a solo performer. 

Bonnie Casey and Day Star 

Greg Evans of Daystar lives in 
Sonoma, California, where he is work-
ing as a pharmacy technician as well as 
completing his education. He has had 
considerable musical experience. 
Lauren Smith and Ron Evans are also 
members of the group, both are song 
writers and performers. 

All Minnesota young people are 
urged to attend this concert and also 
the film "Joni" to be shown at 7:30 
p.m. that same day. 

Minnesota State Fair 

By Beverly Dickinson 

The Minnesota State Fair was held in 
St. Paul from August 17 through Sep-
tember 7. The Adventists for Better Liv-
ing Education booth had as its theme 
"Tender Loving Care for Your Heart." 
The large backdrop featured a heart 
replica and eleven tips for better heart 
care. 

I 

The fair booth backdrop. 

Large chest X-rays of diseased lungs 
were posted on another wall next to an 
X-ray of a healthy one. The Vitalograph 
machine was the drawing card which 
caused long lines to form as individuals 
waited to have their lung capacity 
measured. Approximately 8,000 peo-
ple went through the ABLE booth dur-
ing the ten days of the fair. Besides 
taking the time to counsel each person  

concerning the results of the test, var-
ious types of literature were given to 
each one. 

Alice Noren, R.N., explaining the appear-
ance of actual lung tissue. 

Many individuals in the Twin City 
area helped out at the booth.People 
from as far away as Red Wing and Cam-
bridge worked during a four-hour 
shift. The Fair committee consisted of 
Alice Noren, R.N.; Harry Buckley; 
Gene Ewer; R. A. Olson, M.D.; and 
Duane Ytredal, M.D. Even though 
many hours were put in before and 
during the fair, the people who helped 
felt the time and energy were well 
spent, especially when so many 
expressed appreciation for the help 
they had received. 

The results were very positive: far 
more people are interested in their 
health than previously, many have quit 
smoking, and more are conscious of 
their diet. People are searching for 
ways to better health. Are we willing to 
give of ourselves to help fill their 
needs? 

Beverly Dickinson, Assistant Director, 
Communications Department of the Min-
nesota Conference. 

Dedications at Hutchinson 
By Clara Hansen 

Two child and baby dedications 
were held recently in the Hutchinson 
Church by Pastor Richard Coston. Pre-
cious children were brought before 
the church congregation for a loving 
service of prayer and blessing. 

The children and parents receiving 
special recognition were Christy Faith, 
daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Charles A. 
Anderson; Aaron Neal, son of Mr. & 
Mrs. Terry Christensen; Justin 
Lamoine, son of Mr. & Mrs. David 
Hacker; Brian William, son of Mr. & 
Mrs. Bruce Haugen; Tricia Lynn, 
daughter of Mr. & Mrs. Darrell Hau-
gen; and Matthew James, son of Mr. & 
Mrs. E. J. Limvere. 

Clara Hansen is the communication secre-
tary for the Hutchinson Church. 

Tic  
YOUR 
HEART 

Fair Booth person-
nel explaining the 
graph after the in-
dividuals had taken 
the breathing test. 



__ROCKY MOUNTAIN 	  
KOA-Denver Gives VOP 
Better Time 

The Voice of Prophecy has been 
given a better time Sunday nights by 
50,000-watt KOA in Denver. The sta-
tion recently changed its program 
lineup, moving the VOP to 9:30 p.m. 
Such an improvement in time usually 
results in a higher charge, but the pres-
ent contract of $270 per program is 
being continued. KOA is at 850 on the 
dial. 

The small 25-member, Upton, Wyoming 
church rejoiced when the local elder's 
son, Brian Shuck, was baptized by Pastor 
Richard Holmes into the membership of 
the church. The admonition and training 
of loving parents and the example of 
church members are two of the most 
Important factors in the dedication of this 
young life to God. 

Sixty-three Baptized 
At Arvada 

By Willard Christensen 

Dale Brusett, Mid-America Union 
Evangelist, has recently completed a 
Revelation Lecture series in Arvada, 

• Colorado, a suburb of Denver. Sixty-
three persons have thus far become 
members of the church. 

The usual methods of advertising 
were used to make the community 
aware of the meetings that were con-
ducted in the large gymnasium of the 
church school that is adjacent to the 
church building. The most productive, 
and therefore most important,"adver-
tising" was done by the members of 
the church family when they person-
ally extended the invitation to attend 
the meetings. Church members who 
were giving Bible studies brought their 
"students" to the meetings and re-
joiced as these fine interests were 
brought to decision and baptized. 

Invitations sometimes come in 
strange and interesting ways. A young 
man of the Catholic faith heard about 
the meetings and invited an Adventist 
lady with whom he worked to attend 
with him. She willingly did so! And she 
was filled with awe as she witnessed 
the working of the Spirit of God lead-
ing him to joyfully accept Christ and 
His message, and accept baptism. 

Sometimes we feel that if a person 
has not responded to the invitation to 
attend the evangelistic meetings from 
the very beginning we should not urge 
them to come at a later time. The fal-
lacy of this thinking was demonstrated 
graphically in this series. Several of 
those persons baptized in the first 
group were instrumental in bringing 
friends or relatives from that time on 
and these were baptized in the second 
and third baptisms. One husband was 
baptized, then a week later his wife 
who had not attended prior to his bap-
tism took her stand and was baptized. 
After this his mother, who was visiting 
from Pennsylvania, also followed her 
Lord in baptism! 

The newly-baptized members of the 
Arvada, Colorado church are pictured 
with the members of the visitation team 
that played an important part in the Dale 
Brussett REVELATION LECTURE series 
of evangelistic meetings. 

A young Nazarene couple who had 
been very active in their church with 
parents and friends faced great oppo-
sition when they made known their 
desire to join the Adventist church. 
With God's help they are standing firm 
in their new faith. 

Another young man who is an elec-
trical engineer was baptized when he 
learned of the extensive mission work 
of the church. He expressed interest 
in using his talent in mission service. 
This is amazing, for only a few weeks 
ago he knew nothing of God's last 
message. 

We praise God for His mercy in 
bringing these souls the opportunity 
to learn, follow and join the Arvada 
Adventist family in giving the gospel 
message to others. 

Willard Christensen is the pastor of the 
Arvado Church. 

Two Become Members 
At Torrington 
By Lana Peterson 

Two new members were added to 
the church at Torrington, Wyoming. 
Mrs. Kathy Walker was introduced to 
the message by Roger Schlager, a faith-
ful layman who believes in giving Bible 
studies. The studies began with Mrs. 
Walker's daughter, and as they pro-
gressed, Mrs. Walker requested bap-
tism. "We never know when a Bible 
study begins who will hear and accept 
the message," comments Roger. 

VirrT 

Left to right: Mrs. Kathy Walker, Roger 
Schlager, Gene Watson and Pastor James 
Van Horn. 

Gene Watson was influenced by his 
faithful parents, and studied with Pas-
tor and Mrs. James Van Horn, leading 
to his baptism. 

The Torrington Church joyfully wel-
comes these new members. 

Lana Peterson is the communication secre-
tary for the Torrington Church. 

Beltzes Come To 
Denver First Church 
By Wm. C. Hatch 

We are happy to extend a warm wel-
come to Pastor and Mrs. Myron D. 
Beltz. The Beltzes come to us from the 
Montana Conference, with a back-
ground in pastoral evangelism and as a 
Bible teacher at Mount Ellis Academy. 
They entered the ministry in 1973 after 
receiving their education at Andrews 
University. Judy received her degree 
in Home Economics and Myron 
received a master of divinity with 
emphasis in counselling and speech. 

The Beltzes are associated with John 
Goley in the pastorate of the Denver 
First Church. 

Pastor and Mrs. Myron D. Beltz have 
joined the pastoral staff of the Denver First 
Church. 

We are glad that these fine young 
people have accepted the invitation of 
the executive committee of the Rocky 
Mountain Conference and have 
joined us in laboring together for our 
Saviour in this pleasant part of His 
vineyard. 

—Wm. C. Hatch, President, Rocky Moun-
tain Conference 
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Vacation Bible School at the Park 
Hill Church in Denver was a great suc- 

Margaret Hayes is communication secre-
tary for the Park Hill Church. 

Children enjoy the singing at Vacation Bible School. 

CENTRAL STATER 
News Notes From 
Emmanuel Church, St. Joseph 

By Julia M. Williams 

NEW PASTOR 

After being without a pastor for a 
period of about three years, you can 
somewhat imagine the elation of the 
members of Emmanuel Seventh-day 
Adventist Church when their new pas-
tor preached his first powerful and 
dynamic sermon. 

Pastor Ruben Roundtree, Jr., just 
recently graduated from Oakwood 
College, came to St. Joseph to pastor 
the Emmanuel Church. To put it in his 
own words, he said, "I wanted a chal-
lenge to further develop myself." This 
is why he accepted locating in St. 
Joseph. He is also co-pastor of the 
church in Leavenworth, Kansas. 

Pastor Roundtree's wife, Shirley, has a 
degree in Home Economics. They have 
a four-year-old daughter, Shirleetra. 

TWENTY-FIVE YEAR CELEBRATION 

A celebration honoring Lester A. 
Williams' 25 years of service as head 
deacon, lay activities leader and custo-
dian was held in the fellowship hall of 
Emmanuel Church. Lester was forced 
to retire from his duties due to ill 
health. He received many gifts from 
the members in appreciation, and his 
services will be missed. A dinner was 
served, and a mini-program was 
presented. 

During the program, Pastor E. F. Car-
ter, Community Services Director of 
the conference, presented Cora Jean 
Taylor a check for $500 from the Inner 
City funds to be used for health, edu-
cation and welfare purposes in our 
community. 

Julia M. Williams is communication secre-
tary for the Emmanuel Church. 
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VBS At Denver's Park Hill 
By Margaret Hayes 

cess this year. An outstanding attend-
ance of 43 children attended every day 
for two weeks to learn about the Bible 
and participate in arts and crafts. 

Some of the crafts, such as lap quilts, 
were given to a nearby nursing home, 
Stovall Care Center. The children were 
excited about their creations and read-
ily displayed them to visitors, friends, 
and family. 

Crafts made by the children at Vacation 
Bible School. 

The closing program was designed 
with love. After the flags were brought 
in, allegiance was pledged to God and 
country. Memorized Bible verses were 
recited by many of the children. 

The two-week school was headed by 
Reneta Hoard, Hilda Dean, Gena 
Evans, Lula Rhyan and Martha John-
son. Melba Pride, Sabbath School 
superintendent, extended a standing 
invitiation to the children and their 
parents to continue their study of the 
Bible by attending the Branch Sabbath 
School. Melba explained that Branch 
Sabbath School could be attended 
every week, and that there would be 
further announcements as to location. 
Pastor W. D. Felder welcomed the par-
ents to the program, and asked them 
all to come again soon and to come 
often. 

Many thanks are due to the out-
standing staff for such a wonderful 
Vacation Bible School. 

Youth Day in 
Charleston, Missouri 
By Paul M. Turner 

History was made at the Grand 
Avenue Church when the youth pre-
sented "Youth Day" in Charleston, 
Missouri. 

Pastor Paul M. Turner assisted Vere-
line Johnson, AY leader, and the other 
young people as they planned the 
day's activities. The church invited the 
First SDA Church of Kinloch, Missouri 
and their pastor, B. T. Rice, to share the 
day with them. However, other friends 
from the St. Louis and other areas 
came to join the festivities. Members 
from the Northside, Park Avenue, 
Sikeston, Caruthersville and Howard-
ville churches were there, represent-
ing seven of the 33 churches in the 
Central States Conference. 

Left to right: Tommy Johnson, Emerson 
Jackson, Pastor S. T. Lewis, and Pastor 
Paul Turner. 

To highlight the occasion, Pastor 
Rice introduced Pastor S. T. Lewis 
(who delivered the morning sermon) 
and his family visiting from Colum-
bus, Ohio. Pastor Lewis was the foun-
der, builder and pastor of the Charles-
ton church; therefore, he holds a very 
special place in the members' hearts. 

Paul M. Turner is the communication secre-
tary for the Grand Avenue Church. 



t 
Back row, left to right: Mark Enger, John 
Enger, Steven Enger, William Beekman, 
Tony Oosterbosch, Cassandra Weig, and 
Pastor Albrecht. Front row, left to right: 
Lindia Enger, Richard Enger, Christine 
Bain, Martha Krause, and Robert 
Rohrbach. 

DAKOTA 	  
Baptisms at Aberdeen 

By Linda Krause 

Left to right: Karen Albrecht, Pastor Den-
nis Shatter, and Kim Geffre. 

Lyle Albrecht, Mid-America Union 
evangelist, recently conducted a series 
in Aberdeen, South Dakota which cul-
minated with the baptism of 14 
members. Pastor Albrecht was assisted 
in this series by local pastor Dennis 
Shafter and the members of the Aber-
deen Church. 

Linda Krause is the communication secre-
tary for the Aberdeen Church. 

First Fruits From 
Bible Studies 

By Lorene Bissenden 

Three ladies gave the mission story a 
touch of authenticity recently in the 
Rapid City Church. Patsy Johnson and 
Ann Wills narrated a story about two 
Indonesian students who were serving 
their Lord despite deprivations and 
hardships. Mae Pedersen, whose 
homeland is Indonesia, furnished the 
national costumes for Patsy and Ann to 
wear. Patsy and her husband, Alex-
ander Johnson, stationed at Ellsworth 
Air Force Base, have been conducting 
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	Bible studies in their home for several 
months with Elder Gary Oliver. Ann 
Wills, one of the first fruits from those 
Bible studies, was participating in Sab-
bath School activities, and attended 
camp meeting in June, before her bap- 

Left to right: Patsy Johnson, Ann Wills, 
Mae Pedersen 

tism in July! Shortly after her baptism, 
Ann's family moved to Omaha, 
Nebraska. The Rapid City Church has 
received the precious word that Ann's 
husband, Gus, was recently baptized. 
Her 14-year-old son attends church 
school in Omaha and the 17-year-old 
is also studying the Adventist message. 

Lorene Bissenden is communication secre-
tary for the Rapid City Church. 

Bismarck Youth Hold Car 
Wash for Investment 

By Sandy Lambert 

The teenagers of the Bismarck 
Seventh-day Adventist Church discov-
ered that working for the Lord can be 
fun as well as profitable. Ten youth 
turned out to help wash cars in the 
church parking lot one Sunday. The 

Jama Lambert with the posters she drew. 

church donated the water, and spon-
sors Ruby and Orville Wetzel provided 
the cleaning agents. The youth 
washed, rinsed, chamoised and 
vacuumed vans, pick-ups and cars of 
varying sizes. 

Fourteen-year-old Jama Lambert 
drew large cartoon posters which 
caught the attention of many passers-
by. Over half of the business came 
from non-Adventists. Many people 
were so impressed with the good job 
done on their vehicles that they left 
large tips. 

Car Wash For Investment 

The youth earned $80 for investment 
and are busy planning another project. 

Sandy Lambert is communication secretary 
for the Bismarck Church. 

Third Annual Medical 
Seminar 

By Lorene Bissenden 

In the peaceful setting of the Black 
Hills, amidst nature's abundant fresh 
air and sunshine, the Black Hills Health 
and Education Center held its third 
annual Medical Seminar with guest 
speakers Dr. Bernel Baldwin, Ph.D., 
Dr. Marjorie Baldwin, M.D., and Dr. 
Hans Diehl, Ph.D. 

Dr. Berne! Baldwin answering questions. 

All three doctors have travelled 
internationally as lecturers. The Bald-
wins have recently given presentations 
in Paris and have studied Conditioning 
Centers throughout Europe. Dr. Diehl 
has done a vast amount of research on 
cardiovascular disease and has 
become known as an authority on Life 
Style Intervention Programs. 

Various topics presented included 
"Approach to Healing the Whole 
Man", "Reversing Atherosclerosis", 
"Hypertension", "Infections", "Psy-
chosomatic Disorders", "Cardiovascu-
lar Diseases", "Physiology of Rest", 
"Life Style Modification Programs", 
and "Appetite Control." 

Dr. Marjorie Baldwin lecturing on "Appe-
tite Control" 

The Black Hills Health and Education 
Center scheduled three special week-
ends during the summer with empha-
sis on the medical, educational, and 
spiritual aspects. There were six Life 
Style Change Programs also 
conducted. 

Lorene Bissenden is communication secre-
tary for the Rapid City Church. 
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KANSAS-NEBRASKA 	 
Vegetarian Diner 
By Mrs. Carl Sewell 

The combined efforts of the two 
Topeka Seventh-day Adventist 
churches introduced vegetarian food 
to the public at the State Expo Fair held 
in Topeka in September. Food and 
literature were available daily from 10 
a.m. until 10 p.m. except on Sabbath. 
Vegeburgers, vejalinks and sloppy joes 
with apple juice were the main fare. 

The Holy Spirit planted the idea of a 
vegetarian diner when Earl Gepford, 
chairman of the Personal Ministries 
Council, shared his vision with other 
members. The idea evolved into a joint 
project and representatives of each 
church met prior to the fair to prepare 
the food. 

Mrs. Patsy Casper and Mrs. Maxine 
Ballusek of the Topeka Church, and 
Lucille Griffee and Mrs. Kathy Sawyer 
of the College Avenue Church 
directed the food committee. This 
endeavor could not have taken place 
without the cooperation and hard 
work of these leaders. 

The atmosphere was cheerful and 
clean, and was accented with beautiful 
floral centerpieces on the tables. 
Vegetarian cooking classes, to be 
taught by Mrs. Gail Shadduck, were 
advertised on one of many signs 
painted by Pastor Earl Heslop. Consid-
erable interest was shown in the 
classes, and in the literature that was 
offered. 

Several members from both 
churches worked in the diner and fur-
nished supplies. This was one of the 
first combined efforts of these two 
churches in Topeka, and one of many 
more which they hope to share in the 
future. 

Baptism 
By Mrs. Carl Sewell 

Robert and Charlene Mashlan were 
recently baptized in the Topeka SDA 
Church by Pastor Dick Shadduck. 
Three of their children were interested 
witnesses, along with the congrega-
tion. Robert had previously been an 
Adventist, but after his marriage to 
Charlene he began attending her 
church. A few months ago they 
became interested in a vegetarian diet 
and attended a class taught by Pastor 
and Mrs. Shadduck. 

Robert Mashlan, Pastor Shadduck, and 
Charlene Mashlan at their recent baptism. 

Mrs. Shadduck, recognizing 
Robert's name from a former church 
membership list, surprised the Mash-
Ian's when she told them she knew 
where they lived. One thing led to 
another and soon Charlene was taking 
a Bible study with Pastor Shadduck, 
with Robert sitting in. The result was 
their recent baptism and both of them 
are now quite actively involved in the 
health program of the church, as well 
as other areas. Certainly the Holy Spirit 
is working through this couple. 

Mrs. Carl Sewell is communication secre-
tary for the Topeka Church. 

The Columbus SDA Church had a going 
away dinner for Amy Seeger, daughter of 
Dr. & Mrs. Charles Seeger, of Columbus, 
Nebraska, as she left for Platte Valley 
Academy this school year. 

Spanish Camp-out 
By Philip Marino 

The Spanish members of the Capitol 
View Church attended a week-end of 
spiritual emphasis at Camp Arrow-
head. The guest speakers were: Pastor 
Chaviano from Cuba, and Dr. Valarde 
from Kansas City, Missouri. Pastor 
Arthur Andreas, Capitol View Church 
pastor, organized the activities. 

Jose Martinez and Thomas Escobar, 
lay members of Capitol View, assisted 
by leading in vesper programs and 
morning devotionals. 

The week-end sessions encouraged 
members to be more faithful in Sab-
bath observance and more aware of 
diet and health concepts. Pastor Cha-
viano gave a report of the Adventist 
work in Cuba. 

Philip Marino is communication secretary 
for the Capitol View Church. 

HOSPITALcz 
SMMC Receives 
Accreditation 

Shawnee Mission Medical Center 
has received a two-year accreditation 
from the Joint Commission on Accred-
itation of Hospitals. SMMC's alco-
holism recovery and mental health 
units also received the same 
accreditation. 

The accreditation was given after a 
thorough review of the hospital in 
June. Two years is the longest period 
for which a hospital can be accredited. 

Hospital Urges Planning 
Before Emergencies 

Emergency care services are an 
important reason for a community the 

8 	OUTLOOK 

size of Brighton to have its own hospi-
tal when nearby Denver has so many 
large, specialized medical centers. 

Local residents should be familiar 
with the hospital's location and access 
routes. Brighton Community Hospital 
provides 24-hour a day emergency 
room coverage 365 days a year. In 
addition, the hospital works closely 
with Platte Valley Ambulance Service, 
providing skilled paramedics that 
travel with the ambulance to an emer-
gency site. 

Phone numbers for the fire depart-
ment, ambulance, police or sheriff, 
family doctor and nearest emergency 
room (with the address) should be 
kept beside each telephone in homes. 

For legal reasons, hospitals cannot  

provide treatment to children under 
age 18 without written consent of an 
actual parent except in life-
threatening emergencies. Parents who 
must leave their children under the 
supervision of a babysitter, teacher or 
even a foster parent should sign a con-
sent form ahead of time permitting the 
child to be brought to the emergency 
room by the temporary guardian. The 
release forms are available through the 
hospital medical records office or 
emergency room clerk. 

Emergency departments are for 
emergencies. Proper use of the com-
munity's medical system saves money 
and permits the best possible care. 
Preventive maintenance is most cost 
effective for people just the same as it 
is for other things. 



IOWA-MISSOURI 	  
Successful Bible Studies 
At Ankeny 
By Vera Ness 

Does it pay to yield one's life com-
pletely to Christ and spend time in giv-
ing Bible studies? Vernon Miller of the 
Ankeny, Iowa, Church can testify that 
it does, and he gives all the credit to 
the working of the Holy Spirit. 

In 1980, he gave Bible studies to 
Frank and Robin Lester, with a brother, 
Clifford, attending occasionally. Frank 
began attending Sabbath services, and 
Clifford came a few times. However, 
they were both very interested in the 
evangelistic services held by former 
pastor, Lester Jones. 

Frank and his wife, Robin, made 
their decision to follow Christ and 
were baptized into the Ankeny 
Church in December, 1980 by Elder 
Richard Judson. 

Clifford and his wife, Deborah, 
started having Bible studies with Ver-
non Miller in January, 1981 almost 
every week. The subjects discussed 
were Revelation and Bible doctrine. 
They, too, accepted this message of 
truth and were both baptized on 
August 15 by Pastor Jim Conran. 

Some literature had been sold to 
both Frank and Clifford by literature 
evangelist Mitch Bane, including The 

Great Controversy. 
Many years ago, Vernon Miller was 

also doing literature work. Now he has 
had the blessing of seeing the result of 
this and other evangelistic endeavors. 

Vera Ness is the communication secretary 
for the Ankeny Church. 

Eight-Year Old Tries 
Evangelism 
By Ron Gladden 

A very unusual 
evangelistic meet-
ing was conducted 
in the Crestview 
Seventh-day Ad-
ventist Church at 
Farmington, Mis-
souri, on Sabbath, 
September 12. 
What made it so un-
usual? The evange-
list was an 8-year-old boy, Tod Spanos! 

Tod, a second-grader, attended 
every night of Pastor Gladden's evan-
gelistic meetings last June. He per-
suaded his parents to buy a complete 
set of the sermon tapes. According to 
his parents, Jon and Darlene Spanos, 
Tod listened to all of the tapes many, 
many times, practically memorizing 
them. 

One night after prayer meeting, Tod 
asked Pastor Gladden if he could use 
Gladden's evangelistic slides, projec-
tor, and screen and present one of the 
sermons publicly. The pastor gladly 
agreed. Together they chose the topic, 
"Reunion Day in Heaven" and set a 
date. 

Tod worked hard for over a month, 
listening to the tape while going 
through the slides. When the big day 
came, he was ready. 

Nearly all of the Crestview and 
Fredericktown members attended the 
Sabbath evening vespers when the 
presentation was given. Although not 
advertised publicly, several non-
Adventists were also in attendance. 
Tod used only the slides without notes 
and delivered an accurate, convincing, 
and inspiring sermon regarding 
heaven. Everyone present was 
astounded at the young boy's knowl-
edge of the Bible, his amazing mem-
ory, and his poise on the platform. 

Tod had the whole program organ-
ized with his father as announcer, Pas-
tor Gladden as song leader, and Mrs. 
McFaddin as pianist. At the conclu-
sion, the audience gave a large offer-
ing, which will be used in local 
evangelism. 

Surely it was children like Tod to 
whom Ellen White was referring when 
she wrote: "In the closing scenes of 
this earth's history many of these chil-
dren and youth will astonish people by 
their witness to the truth, which will be 
borne in simplicity, yet with spirit and 
power." Adventist Home, page 489. 

Tod's parents now face the problem 
of deciding how to answer his request 
for $1,500 to buy his own evangelistic 
equipment like Pastor Gladden's! 

Ron Gladden is pastor of the Crestview 
District. 

News Notes From Ute 
By Leo Campbell 

UTE HOLDS VBS 

The Ute Seventh-day Adventist 
Church held the first VBS they have 
had for a number of years. Ute only has 

four small children who attend wor-
ship service. However, 25 children 
showed up for VBS. The program was a 
genuine success. Mrs. Leo Campbell 
served as leader and literally all the 
ladies of the church helped her. 

REDEDICATION CFRVICFC 

The Ute Seventh-day Adventist 
Church was recently remodeled. The 
entire building was completely 
renovated. 

Senator Jack Hester addressing the 
congregation. 

Jim King 

To celebrate the remodeling, the 
members at Ute decided to invite eve-
ryone who had ever been a member of 
the church and the entire community 
to attend the rededication. This meant 
going back through 80 years of records 
and finding people. 

Dr. Dean Hubbard and daughter. Melody. 

Pastor Leo Campbell presents Methodist 
minister, Dennis Bailey with Desire of 
Ages. 

Besides the former members, Sena-
tor Jack Nestor from Iowa, Mayor 
Archie Mahoney, and the Methodist 
pastor, Dennis Bailey, helped cele-
brate the event. Guest speakers for the 
weekend were Elders Dick Judson and 
Jim King of the Iowa-Missouri Confer-
ence and Dr. Dean Hubbard and his 
daughter from Union College. "The 
Messengers" from Omaha gave a 
sacred concert. 

Leo Campbell is the pastor of the Ute 
District. 
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Lake City Church Homecoming. 

A dinner was held at the Community 
Building, and in the afternoon a pro-
gram of singing and reminiscing was 
held at the church. 

Francis Wernick 

-IOWA-MISSOURI 	  
Homecoming At The 
Lake City Church 

By Mrs. Arthur Bascom 

More than 60 vis-
itors attended the 
homecoming e-
vents at the Lake 
City Seventh-day 
Adventist Church 
on September 5. 
Former members 
and friends of the 
church came from 
Paradise, Yorba 
Linda, and Riverside, California; Sil-
verton, Oregon; Dexter, Minnesota; 
Fulton, Maryland; Bentonville, Arkan-
sas; Lincoln, Nebraska; Brookfield, Illi-
nois; and from Des Moines, Sioux City, 
Granger, Bogley, Panora, Ankeny, 
Madrid, and Lake City, Iowa. 

Former Lake City member, now a 
vice-president of the General Confer-
ence, Francis Wernick, preached at the 
11:00 o'clock hour. A full day of ser-
vices and fellowship was enjoyed by 
everyone. 

Mrs. Arthur Bascom is the communication 
secretary for the Lake City Church. 

ATTENTION NURSES 
of the 

Iowa-Missouri Conference 

ASDAN WORKSHOP 
9 a.m. to 4 p.m., November 15 

at the Conference Office 
1005 Grand Avenue, 

West Des Moines, Iowa 
Subject: Ethical Decision Making 

with Dr. Marguerite Pike 
.5 CE U's 

Fee $15 (members) 
$20 (non members) includes lunch 

Pre-registration required, contact: 
Nancy Klasing 

Route 1, Nevada, Iowa 50201 
(515) 382-6803 

COLLEGE 	  
Union To Hold Annual 
Music Festival 

By Tom Seibold 

Union College's 
annual Music Festi-
val, November 4 to 
7, will bring to-
gether over 200 of 
the finest musicians 
from eight Mid-
America academies. 
Several weekend 
concerts will climax 
the two days of in- Mr. Charles Forque 
tensive rehearsal. 

A new festival orchestra will be 
organized for players of stringed 
instruments, as well as the traditional 
band and choir. The festival band will 
be under the direction of guest con-
ductor Charles E. Forque. 

Mr. Forque presently serves as band 
director at Plano High School of Plano, 
Texas, and as band music editor for 
Neil Kjos Music Publishing. 

Each academy may submit as many 
auditions for festival participants as 
desired, but the number selected from 
each school may not exceed ten per-
cent of the academy's enrollment. 
Since there are few orchestra pro-
grams in Mid-America academies, Dr. 
Robert Walters, Division of Musical 
Arts Chairman and orchestra director, 
has announced that all string players 
will automatically be accepted, even if 
the ten percent quota is exceeded. 

On Friday evening, the festival cho-
rus and orchestra will present a sacred 
concert in the College View Church 
sanctuary, directed respectively by Mr. 
Lynn Wickham, UC vocal department 
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director, and Dr. Robert Walters. In 
addition, the Lincoln Civic Orchestra 
will be performing. 

At a Saturday afternoon program, 
scheduled appropriately for festival 
weekend, Dr. Melvin West of Union 
College will be at the organ keyboard 
of Lincoln's First-Plymouth Congrega-
tional Church for "Hymnfest." The 
audience will be invited to sing hymns 
of many styles and from the hymnals of 
many churches. 

Saturday evening, all three groups 
will perform in a secular concert at the 
college auditorium. The auditorium is 
located at 49th and Prescott, and the 
church at 4855 Prescott. All are invited. 

Tom Seibold is a staff writer in the College 
Relations Department. 

Enrollment Increases 
By Doug Morgan 

Final registration at Union College 
for the 1981-82 academic year is 979 
students, according to Leona Murray, 
Admissions Director. The figure 
represents an increase of 71 over last 
year's total of 908. 

Mrs. Murray attributes the increase 
to a greater general awareness of 
Union College and what it has to offer. 
Surveys of incoming freshmen indi-
cate that perceptions of Union College 
are more positive now than they have 
been at times in the past. 

The current increase is particularly 
pleasing, comments Mrs. Murray, in 
view of the fact that the pool of 
academy seniors from the Mid-
America Union has been shrinking for 
several years. There are actually less 
freshmen this year than last at Union so 
the enrollment increase is due to a  

greater number of transfer and return-
ing students. 

Doug Morgan is Union College Public 
Information Officer. 

BRUSH 
Classes were cancelled, and more than 
500 students and staff members were out 
in the College View neighborhood paint-
ing houses and cleaning up litter for 
BRUSH (Beautification of Residences 
Using Student Help), part of the college's 
90th birthday celebration. Teams of 20 
students worked in two shifts - 40 students 
per house - to paint 12 houses by 6:30 p.m. 

Tom Cowin touches up a weathered eave, 
and Laura Mason, Polly Prosser, and 
Wendi Waterhouse work together on one 
of the houses. 



Attending the Basic Trust Seminar at Andrews University from the Mid-America Union 
were Howard Voss, director of Trust Services for the Mid-America Union; Duane Rollins, 
director of Trust Services for the Rocky Mountain Conference; Keith Heinrich of Sunny-
dale Academy in Missouri; and George Mowry, director of Trust Services for the Iowa-
Missouri Conference. The seminar involved tax and trust law. 

HIGHLIGHTS 
Lutheran Bishop 
Lauds Seminar 

Bishop Cecil Johnson of the Ameri-
can Lutheran Church had nothing but 
praise for the Professional Growth 
Seminar in Fargo, North Dakota. The 
seminar was one of three such semi-
nars sponsored jointly by Ministry 
magazine, the Minnesota Conference, 
the Dakota Conference, and Mid-
America Union. Bishop Johnson 
directs the work of his church in north-
ern Minnesota with some 280 
churches under his charge. Pastor 
Johnson was quite complimentary of 
the seminar, and expressed regret that 
more of his ministers had not taken 
advantage of this learning experience. 

Bishop Cecil Johnson, left, discusses 
seminar program with Bill Liversidge, cen-
ter, and Arthur Carlson. 

Dr. Rex Edwards, Field Representa-
tive for Ministry magazine, and Elder 
Bill Liversidge, Ministerial Director for 
the Southwestern Union Conference, 
were guest lecturers for professional 
growth seminars in Minneapolis, 
Duluth and Fargo during the week of 
September 28. Elder Bill Quigley, Min-
istry's seminar director, was in charge 
of the Minneapolis seminar which was 
held in the Central Lutheran Church. 
Art Carlson, Ministerial Director for 
Minnesota, and Halle Crowson, 
P.R.E.A.C.H. coordinator for the Mid-
America Union, coordinated the pro-
grams each day. Topics included: 
"Every Member A Minister", "Church 
Growth", and "The Dead Sea Scrolls." 

Dr. Rex Edwards, Ministry magazine field 
representative, illustrates a point during 
his lecture. 

The seminars were very well 
attended. The ministers from various 
denominations mentioned how much 
they appreciated what Ministry and 
the Seventh-day Adventist Church are 
doing through the seminars. Other  

seminars are planned for Moberly and 
St. Louis, Missouri, and Denver, Colo-
rado during the month of November. 
Seminars are also being planned for 
North and South Dakota. 

ASI MEETS IN COLORADO SPRINGS 

Harold Lance, president of Adventist-
Laymen's Services and Industries, center, 
thanks J. J. Aitken, right, for his service to 
ASI during the past six years as Executive 
Secretary, as Kenneth H. Livesay, left, 
newly elected executive secretary of ASI 
looks on. 

Cads Lauda, past Executive Secretary of 
ASI, now residing in the Denver area, 
relates an interesting experience to those 
at his table. Mrs. Lauda listens attentively. 
They are attired in brilliant colored island 
costumes for the banquet that culminated 
the ASI convention on Saturday night. 

Three hundred delegates to the ASI con-
vention in Colorado Springs, September 
23-25, kneel in prayer as J. J. Aitken asks 
God's blessing on the organized work of 
the church around the world. 

Ralph Owens has joined Christian Record 
Braille Foundation as coordinator of 
Computer Services. 

Owens, while recently teaching math, 
science and assisting with the computer 
system at Enterprise Academy, Kansas, 
received his master's degree in mathemat-
ics with an emphasis in information sys-
tems from Andrews University, Berrien 
Springs, Michigan. 

"I consider it a privilege to work with this 
humanitarian organization in this capac-
ity," Owens says. "The service output from 
the organization is commendable." 

Owens and wife, Becky, have three child-
ren: Wendy, 5; Chip, 4; and Nicky, 2. 
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Daily Devotionals Now 
Available on Tape 

Beginning January 1, 1982, a special 
devotional message on cassette tape 
can be enjoyed by listeners every day 
of the year. Each devotional contains a 
hymn by a Chapel Records artist, an 
appropriate text of scripture with a re-
lated spiritual thought for the day, and 
a prayer. 

Prepared by Chapel Records, the 
taped worship series is for people with 
impaired vision, those who are ill, busy 
people who want to listen while driv-
ing or working, or for use at any quiet 
time during the day. 

Six 60-minute cassettes cover each 
three-month period. Sets for the first 
quarter of 1982 will be available at 
Adventist Book Centers in October. 
Cassettes for succeeding quarters will 
be available two months prior to the 
beginning of the quarter. 

The price per quarter for the six 
hours of devotionals is $39.98. 

Quantity Vegetarian Recipes 
Available 

The last cookbook in a three-
volume set entitled Quantity Vegetar-
ian Recipes has been published by 
Andrews University, according to 
George W. Cummings, editor of the 
volumes. 

The cookbooks contain a total of 431 
quantity recipes developed for the 
lacto-ovo-vegetarian diet. Each recipe 
yields enough for 100, 300 or 500 peo-
ple standardized to the needs of an 
institutional food service. 

The recipes were taken from the 
seven-week cycle used in food prepa-
ration at Andrews. They have been 
approved by the SDA Dietetic 
Association. 

The 716-page three-volume set can 
be purchased from Andrews Univer-
sity Food Service. 

Two New Master of Science 
Degrees Offered 

Andrews University now offers two 
new master of science degrees, one in 
nursing administration and the other 
in medical technology, according to 
Dr. Richard W. Schwarz, vice-
president of academic administration. 

The medical technology degree 
consists of four quarters of full-time 
work, the nursing degree five. 

Both degrees have been approved 
by the Board of Higher Education of 
the Seventh-day Adventist Church. 
Andrews currently offers 32 graduate-
level degree programs. 

By Robert H. Pierson 

A service provided by: Home and 
Family Service, General Conference. 
Karen Flowers, Assistant Director (202) 
723-0800. 

NOT FOR TWENTY-ONE YEARS? 

"Not once since we were married 
twenty-one years ago has my husband 
told me he loved me." 

At first I could scarcely believe what 
I was hearing. Yet, as I considered the 
personality and the disposition of the 
man concerned, I could be persuaded 
that the words just might be true. It was 
not surprising when the marriage 
ended in divorce a short time later. 

Love cannot thrive for long where it 
is seldom expressed. 

The Lord's messenger reminds us 
that if we desire to have "a home 
where love dwells," that love must be 
expressed "in words" (Counsels to 
Teachers, p. 115). 

Wives need to be told they are 
loved. Husbands' hearts likewise are 
cheered to know they are loved. 
Children need to be assured fre-
quently that their parents love them. 

I know one couple, still very much in 
love after a long and happy marriage, 
whose last words to each other before 
they fall asleep at night are, "I love 
you, dear." 

"I love you"—three small words, 
but, oh, so important to a happy 
marriage. 

Hasel Is New Dean Of 
Theological Seminary 

Gerhard F. Hasel has been named 
dean of the Seventh-day Adventist 
Theological Seminary at Andrews Uni-
versity. The action was taken as the 
board of trustees met on campus Sep-
tember 1. 

Former dean of the seminary, Tho-
mas H. Blincoe, has returned to the 
classroom as professor of theology. 

Hasel is professor of Old Testament 
and Biblical Theology and serves as  

chairman of the seminary's Old Testa-
ment Department and as director of 
the school's doctor of theology 
program. 

The Theological Seminary at 
Andrews has nearly 400 students and 
serves as the primary school for the 
training of ministers on the graduate 
level in the church. 

A native of Germany, Hasel came to 
the United States in 1958 and was 
awarded a bachelor of arts degree in 
theology and German from Atlantic 
Union College in Massachusetts in 
1959. He received two graduate 
degrees at Andrews: a master of arts 
in Systematic Theology in 1960 and a 
master of divinity in 1962. In 1970 he 
received a doctor of philosophy 
degree from Vanderbilt University in 
Nashville, Tenn. 

He is a member of the Society of 
Biblical Literature, the American 
Academy of Religion, the American 
Schools of Oriental Research, the Chi-
cago Society of Biblical Research, the 
International Organization for the 
Study of the Old Testament and the 
Michigan Academy of Science, Arts 
and Letters. . 

For Your Health 

"It is as truly a sin to violate the 
laws of our being as it is to break 
the ten commandments. To do 
either is to break God's laws. 
Those who transgress the law of 
God in their physical organism, 
will be inclined to violate the law 
of God spoken from Sinai." 
Counsels on Diet and Foods, 
page 17. 

"Only when we are intelligent 
in regard to the principles of 
healthful living, can we be fully 
aroused to see the evils resulting 
from improper diet. Those who, 
after seeing their mistakes, have 
courage to change their habits 
will find that the reformatory 
process requires a struggle and 
much perseverance; but when 
correct tastes are once formed, 
they will realize that the use of 
the food which they formerly 
regarded as harmless, was slowly 
but surely the foundation for 
dyspepsia and other diseases." 
Counsels on Diet and Foods, 
page 24. 

For Your Schools 

By Melvin Northrup 

How are textbooks and materials 
selected for our schools? Some subject 
areas are not yet covered by basic text-
books published by the denomination. 
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Some larger schools have appointed 
teachers to their own curriculum com-
mittees. Each local conference also has 
its curriculum committee. Ideas and 
suggestions are discussed and experi-
mented with at those levels, and 
recommendations are made to the 
union conference curriculum com-
mittee. This last group has representa-
tives from the local conference groups 
and appoints several sub-committees 
to examine programs and materials. 

Materials are examined in the light 
of frameworks written by committees 
at the North American Division level. 
Those books and materials that come 
closest to the criteria of those frame-
works are adopted and listed in the 
union conference textbook list. A 
teacher may use a basic pupil text not 
in the list only after obtaining special 
permission and filing reports. This is 
true of both elementary and secon-
dary levels. 

Your prayers are solicited by 
members of all these committees that 
the best, purest materials available 
might be found and placed in the 
hands of our young people. 

Melvin Northrup is director of curriculum 
and development, Mid-America Union. 

Students To Fund Junior 
Bible Courses 

By Kim Peckham 

Dad considers them too young to 
use his power tools and Mom makes 
them go to bed early, but members of 
the Voice of Prophecy Children's 
Christmas Club have several grown-up 
accomplishments to their credit. 

Two years ago, the Adventist ele-
mentary school students who consti-
tute the club membership, gathered 
$25,000 for erecting a new antenna at 
the Adventist World Radio facilities in 
Guatemala, Central America. 

Last year, they funded the updating 
of radio station DXCR at Mountain 
View College in the Philippines - the 
only church-operated station in the 
Orient. The children amassed over 
$28,000 for that project. 

This year the club is tackling the 
financial obstacles in producing a 
Spanish and an English course for 
juniors. 

The elementary students typically 
show ingenuity in earning the funds 
for these projects. They pick up alumi-
num cans, wash cars, enlist for chores 
around the house, throw benefit par-
ties, and hold bake sales. 

Sharon Wreed, a teacher at the ele-
mentary school in Hutchinson, Min- 
nesota, writes, "The children very 
much enjoyed bringing the money for 
the Christmas Club. One third-grade  

boy filled three of the coin folders with 
quarters by himself." 

Think what they could accomplish if 
their bedtime wasn't so early. 

Kim Peckham is Public Information Intern 
for the Voice of Prophecy. 

The 54th plane provided by "The Quiet 
Hour," is a Beechcraft Twin Bonanza. This 
one is for the Philippines. Charting the 
course are Pastor La Verne Tucker and the 
"Flying Nurse," Dorothy Nelson. Nelson 
will fly it between the islands as a medical 
missionary service. 

The Missionary Magazine Planning Coun-
cil met at the Pacific Press for the purpose 
of planning the best use of our missionary 
journals in 1982. These journals include 
These Times, Message, Signs of the Times 
and El Centineia. Special emphasis was 
focused on These Times and Signs. 

The directors related experiences show-
ing the progress of These Times and Signs 
in their respective unions and conferen-
ces, and told of the plans being formulated 
for wider distribution and use of the jour-
nals in the year to come. 

Special Broadcasts For 
American Forces Radio 

The Voice of Prophecy produced 
four half-hour programs for broadcast 
on the 1100 American Forces Radio 
stations. 

Kenneth Richards, researcher/-
producer of the VOP Sunday broad-
cast, produced this set of programs. 
"These differ from our standard pro-
grams in that book and Bible course 
offers are not permitted, so there is 
more time for speaking," he says. "As 
in everything we do, these programs 
give the listener an opportunity to 
accept Christ." 

The Chaplains Board distributes the  

programs to the 1100 American Forces 
Radio Stations, which outnumber by 
380 the North American stations airing 
the Voice of Prophecy. Not only ser-
vicepersons, but natives in the various 
countries who understand English, will 
hear the message of God's love. 

In a letter requesting the Voice's 
participation, Colonel Harold C. 
Lamm, executive director of the 
Armed Forces Chaplains Board, said: 
"We have been privileged to hear your 
programs and deeply appreciate your 
great efforts to provide the best possi-
ble religious broadcasts for use on 
American Forces Radio." 

The Voice of Prophecy reaches people up 
close through evangelism. Joe Mela-
shenko (left) has held VOP crusades for 10 
years because his chief joy is sharing 
God's love person-to-person. "The hard-
est part of a series," he says, "Is leaving 
new Christian friends when the meetings 
come to a close." 

ROCKY MOUNTAIN 
Nov. 7—Literature Evangelism Rally, 

Denver South Church. 
Nov. 14—Literature Evangelism Rally, 

Rock Springs, WY. 
Nov. 21—Literature Evangelism Rally, 

Arkansas Valley Church, Swink, CO. 

UNION COLLEGE 
Family Entertainment Series 

Nov. 7—Music Festival, Auditorium, 
8:00 p.m. 

Nov. 14—Peanut Players, Auditorium, 
8:00 p.m. 

Nov. 21—Silver Cornet Band, Pershing 
Auditorium, 8:00 p.m. 

Sacred Artist Concert Series 
Nov. 6—Hymnfest, First-Plymouth 

Congregational Church, 7:30 p.m. 
Nov. 20—Candlelight Concert, Church, 

7:30 p.m. 
Dec. 4—Messiah, Church, 7:30 p.m. 
Dec. 5—Messiah, Church, 4:00 p.m. 

Ras-Wagner 
Donna Ras and Greg Wagner were unit-

ed in marriage by Pastor Robert Villanueva 
on June 28, 1981, at the New London SDA 
Church, New London, MN. Donna is the 
daughter of Mr. and Mrs. George Ras, Sr. 
of Hancock, MN, and Greg is the son of 
Dr. and Mrs. E. D. Wagner of Colton, CA. 
Donna and Greg are making their home in 
Calimesa, CA. 
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You Can Look the 
World  Over for the Right 
Nursing Opportunity . . • 

BLACKWOOD, Helen Rovena, was born Feb. 5, 
1895 at Des Moines, IA. She passed away Sept. 
11, 1981 at Nevada, IA where she was a member 
of the Seventh-day Adventist Church. 

ELHARD, Otto, was born March 6, 1897 at 
Lehr, ND, and passed away Sept. 12, 1981. He is 
survived by his wife, Pauline; 4 sons, Clifford, 
Lenhard, Ralph, and Ardell; 2 brothers, August 
and Christ; 12 grandchildren and 10 great-
grandchildren. 

JONES, Ernest D., was born May 21, 1908 at 
Liberty Center, IN, and died Sept. 8, 1981 at Col-
legedale, TN. Survivors are his wife, Cleora; one 
son, Charles; two daughters, Mrs. Jacklyn Pear-
son and Mrs. Nancy Rau; one sister, Mrs. Virginia 
Rehring; and one brother, James. 

but you might miss one of the best in 
Moberly, Missouri. That's right, 
Moberly. We're halfway between 
Kansas City and St. Louis, or just 30 
minutes from Columbia, site of the 
University of Missouri. 
Your mental picture of the hospital in 
Moberly probably doesn't include a 
scene like that shown below. Never-
theless, we're the newest health care 
facility in central Missouri and a mem-
ber of Adventist Health System. Our 
120-bed facility offers a full range of 
acute health care services and we need 
registered nurses who can accept re-
sponsibility and meet the challenge 
of leading an energetic nursing team 
dedicated to providing compassionate, 
concerned care. 
Yes, Moberly is a small town (13,400 
pop.), but that's just what appeals to 
our residents and makes this a great 
place for adults to live and children to 
grown up. But, after all, this is the 
"Show Me State," so we invite you to 
give us that chance before or after 
you've looked over the rest of the 
world. 

Call us collect, or write: 

NEUHARTH, Lydia, was born Oct. 1, 1906 at 
Mott, ND, and died Sept. 12, 1981 at Scottsbluff, 
NE. She married David George Neuharth in 1924. 
She was a member of the Scottsbluff SDA 
Church, and served as head deaconess. Survi-
vors are her sons, Donald and Marvin; daughter, 
Mrs. Dorothy Meier; brothers, Charles Mehrer, 
Ben Mehrer and Harry Mehrer; seven grandchild-
ren and three great-grandchildren. 

SIRDOREUS, Flora, was born Aug. 25, 1895 at 
Silvis, IL, and passed away Aug. 4, 1981 at Fair-
field, IA. She was a member of the Fairfield 
Seventh-day Adventist Church. Survivors are her 
sons, John and Clarence, and two granddaugh-
ters, Marjorie Nelson and Judy Parsley. 

SWINGLE, Robert Lee, was born April 1, 1953, 
and died July 29, 1981 of cancer at Lincoln, NE. 
He is survived by his wife, Elizabeth Sweeney 
Swingle; his parents, Stanley and Margaret; two 
brothers, Stanley and Bill; and a sister, Marylou 
Erwin. 

TROTTER, Gladys Loraine, was born Nov. 11, 
1913 at Scottsbluff, NE, and died Mar. 13, 1981 
at Des Moines, IA. She taught 20 years in the 
Seventh-day Adventist church schools at Knox-
ville and Des Moines, IA. Survivors are her hus-
band, J. Merle; a son, Merlyn; two daughters, 
Karla Beard and Fonda Cone; eight grandchildren 
and two brothers. 

WENDLAND, Avah F., was born Feb. 1, 1905 in 
Pilot Grove Township, Faribault County, MN, and 
passed away Aug. 9, 1981 in Fairmont, MN. She 
was married to Albert J. Wendland in 1924 and 
was an active member of the Fairmont SDA 
Church and worked with the Salvation Army. 
Survivors include 4 sons, Robert, Phillip, George 
and Jack; 3 daughters, Mrs. Doran (Ruth) Glid-
den, Mrs. Donald (Ilah) Spiegeler, Mrs. Clifford 
(Myra) Landwer; 28 grandchildren and 23 great-
grandchildren. 

N Moberly Regional 
° Medical Center 

QL7 P.O. BOX 3000 
MOBERLY, MISSOURI 65270 
Phono 816-263-8400 

MOVING? 

Send your change of address to 
the Outlook Office, Box 6127, Lin-

coln, NE 68506, about a month 
before you plan to move. Please clip 

your old address from an old Out-
look or Reapersince it has your com-

puter number and this helps keep a 

more accurate update. 

Name 	  

New Address 	  

City 	  

State 	  Zip 
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SUNSET CALENDA 
Oct 30 Nov 6 Nor 13 Nov 20 

Denver, CO 5:01 4:53 4:46 4:41 
Grand Junc. CO 5:15 5:08 5:02 4:57 
Cedar Rapids, IA 5:02 4:55 4:48 4:42 
Des Moines, IA 5:11 5:04 4:57 4:51 
Dubuque, IA 4:58 4:50 4:43 4:37 
Sioux City, IA 5:21 5:13 5:06 5:00 
Topeka, KS 5:23 5:17 5:10 5:05 
Duluth, MN 4:55 4:46 4:37 4:30 
Intern'. Falls, MN 4:56 4:47 4:37 4:29 
Minneapolis, MN 4:03 4:55 4:47 4:40 
Rochester, MN 5:02 4:54 4:46 4:40 
Kansas City, MO 5:19 5:12 5:06 5:01 
St. Louis, MO 5:02 4:56 4:49 4:44 
Lincoln, NE 5:25 5:18 5:11 5:05 
Scottsbluff, NE 4:50 4:43 4:36 4:30 
Bismarck. ND 5:29 5:21 5:12 5:04 
Fargo, ND 5:13 5:05 4:56 4:48 
Williston, ND 5:38 5:29 5:19 5:11 
Pierre, SD 5:33 5:25 5:16 5:10 
Rapid City, SD 4:44 4:36 4:28 4:22 
Sioux Falls, SD 5:20 5:12 5:04 4:58 
Casper, WY 5:00 4:52 4:45 4:39 

REAL ESTATE NEEDS: When moving to or 
from Lincoln, NE-Sales or leasing-call collect or 
write ADVENTURE REALTY, INC., 5600 South 48th 
Street Lincoln, NE 68516. (402) 423-6732. Walt 
Reiner, Merlin Anderson, or Jerome Lang. 

R.N.'s - Brighton Community Hospital, 
located in a rural community of 15,000, approxi-
mately 30 minutes from Denver and the Rocky 
Mountains, is searching for Christian nurses. 
Brighton is an AHS/EMA 43-bed general acute-
care facility currently building a totally new hospi-
tal. A 200-member SDA church and a 100-pupil, 
ten-grade school are minutes from the hospital. 
Brighton offers excellent wages, benefits, and 
flexible staffing programs along with a $1,000 
recruitment incentive for evenings and nights. 
Call or write Donn Swartz to learn more about this 
progressively growing facility, 1850 Egbert Street, 
Brighton, Colorado 80601 (303) 659-1531. 

YOU CAN BUILD a substantial income in less 
than six months marketing gas-saving, engine life-
extending, synthetic lubricants for cars, trucks, 
and farm equipment. More money possible in 
your spare time than your present income. Don't 
delay. Free literature. Louis Rosenthal, 10548 
Harvest Ave., Santa Fe Springs, CA 90670. (213) 
863-2942. 

THE "BETTER WEIGH" WEIGHT CONTROL 
PROGRAM sponsored by Eden Valley Health 
Conditioning Center, Loveland, Colorado, has 
scheduled its next program for November 8-28. 
For more information, call Joe Fields, (303) 667-
6911. 

NURSING EDUCATIONAL COORDINATOR 
wanted for the extended campus educational 
activities conducted at Kettering Medical Center. 
Experience in Nursing Administration and Nurs-
ing Educational Administration is required. This 
person will be the coordinator for the Master's 
degree program at Kettering as well as the Post 
RNBS and Nursing Service Administrative resi-
dent students. Salary scale will be on the Nursing 
Administrative level of the Medical Center. For 
more information, call Ted Lewis collect (513) 296-
7243, or send resume to Personnel Department, 
Kettering Medical Center, 3535 Southern Blvd., 
Kettering, OH 45429. 

COORDINATOR OF ALLIED HEALTH 
SCIENCES-An innovative, self-starting educa-
tor is needed to work with a large degree of inde-
pendence to design, coordinate, and implement 
educational programs for personnel within the 
allied health departments of a large medical cen-
ter complex. The ideal candidate will have a Mas-
ter's degree in allied health education, adult 
education, or both. For more information, call 
Ted Lewis collect (513) 296-7243, or send resume 
to Personnel Department, Kettering Medical 
Center, 3535 Southern Blvd., Kettering, OH 45429. 

CONTINUING EDUCATION INSTRUCTOR 
A dynamic, highly-motivated nurse educator is 
needed to coordinate an aggressive continuing 
education program for nurses at Kettering Medi-
cal Center as a consultant to a large staff of clinical 
educators. The ideal candidate will have a Mas-
ter's degree in nursing, three years experience in 
adult education, and prior experience in staff 
development. Call Ted Lewis collect at (513) 296-
7243. 

RESPIRATORY THERAPIST position for reg-
istered or registry eligible at a 373-bed medical 
center in suburban Kansas City. Excellent salary, 
benefit package, 10-grade church school. Shaw-
nee Mission Medical Center, 74th and Grand-
view, Shawnee Mission, KS 66201, or call collect 
(913) 676-2576. 

INSERVICE INSTRUCTOR-registered nurse 
with one-two years as inservice instructor or 
teaching experience. Excellent wages, benefits, 
moving allowance. Church school with ten grades 
close by. Shawnee Mission Medical Center, 74th 
& Grandview, Shawnee Mission, KS 66201, or call 
collect (913) 676-2579. 

NORTHWEST ARKANSAS-Where taxes are 
low, land reasonable and weather mild. Near 
Ozark Academy, foothills of the Ozarks. Free bro-
chures. Contact J.L. Weaver, Gray Realty, Box 676, 
Gentry, AR 72734. 

EMPLOYEES OF PORTER MEMORIAL HOS-
PITAL enjoy living in a growing urban area of the 
West and working in a progressive 336-bed 
Adventist hospital with excellent community rep-
utation. Specialties include pediatrics; ear, nose 
and throat; psychiatry; and cardiac care. Wages 
competitive with other Denver hospitals. Denom-
inational benefits. Send resume to Personnel 
Office, Porter Memorial Hospital, Denver, Colo-
rado 80210, or call (303) 778-5611. (Equal Oppor-
tunity Employer) 

CLINICAL SPECIALIST: We are currently 
accepting applications for a clinical specialist to 
coordinate our 8-bed ICU/CCU unit and 12-bed 
acute care (step-down ICU unit). Responsible for 
staff development and staff evaluations. Coordi-
nate cardiac rehabilitation program. Orientation 
of new employee to unit. Applicant must have a 
Master's degree in Medical/Surgical nursing or 
equivalent with a minimum of 2 years experience 
in Medical/Surgical nursing and at least 1 year 
experience in ICU nursing. At least 1 year of 
supervisory experience is required. Our hospital 
is located in Kailua, Hawaii on the windward side 
of the island. Near beaches, churches and 
schools. Relocation assistance. Housing available. 
Send resume and references to: Personnel 
Director, Castle Memorial Hospital, 640 Ulukahiki 
Street, Kailua, HA 96734. An equal opportunity 
employer. 

CLINICAL DIETITIAN: Our progressive 140-
bed acute hospital and skilled nursing facility 
located in beautiful Hawaii has a position availa-
ble for a clinical dietitian. R.D. with 3 years expe-
rience including nutritional assessment, quality 
assurance audits, TPN, high complex CHO diet 
teaching. Near churches, schools, and sandy 
beaches. Relocation assistance. Housing availa-
ble. Send resume and references to: Personnel 
Director, Castle Memorial Hospital, 640 Ulukahiki 
St., Kailua, HA 96734. An equal opportunity 
employer. 

POSITION AVAILABLE: Director of Health 
Education - Master's degree with experience as 
director or assistant in hospital-based health edu-
cation program. Excellent employee benefits, 
competitive salary and Christian environment. 
Located near church school and academy. Con-
tact Marcy Jones, Personnel Office, Madison Hos-
pital, Madison, TN 37115. (615) 865-2373. 

REGISTERED RADIATION THERAPY 
SUPERVISOR needed immediately for 919-bed 
Florida Hospital. Must have supervisory expe-
rience. Excellent benefit program includes 26 
paid days off, paid life and health insurance. Call 
Mrs. Bond, (800) 327-1914. Florida Hospital, 601 E 
Rollins, Orlando, FL 32803. 

INSTRUCTOR: B.S. Medical Technologist 
(ASCP) with 5 years' teaching experience in 
chemistry. Excellent pay and benefits. Call Mrs. 
Portela at (800) 327-1914, Florida Hospital, 601 E. 
Rollins, Orlando, FL 32803. 

RED AND YELLOW DELICIOUS APPLES, 
PEARS, wholesale prices. Will deliver large order 
(500 boxes or more). Davis Orchards, Rt 3, Box 
157, Milton-Freewater, OR 97862. (503) 938-7093. 
(8 miles from Walla Walla College, WA) 

A HAPPY BARGAIN FOR CLEANER WATER -
The Water Master is excellent for filtering drink-
ing water, cooking and to make ice cubes (brush 
teeth also); eliminates bad taste and odor. Just 
keep one or more quarts of fresh filtered water in 
the refrigerator and bathroom at all times. The 
Water Master filter will fit on your Standard tap 
(unscrewing the aerator adaptor if there is one). 
Not having a Standard tap, your plumber can put 
one in, but you do not need him for installing the 
Water Master. You will see how nice it looks when 
placed in position, and you can take it with you for 
extra health protection when traveling. Act now 
and benefit from the $5 rebate off the normal 
$39.95 plus $3 for handling and postage price. 
And, get a further $5 off on each additional Water 
Master, for a friend, relative, neighbor and Christ-
mas presents. Order several units under this 
rebate, by mailing this ad with your check or 
money order payable to: Penny Enterprises, Lin-
coln Building, Suite 274, 1601 E. 18th St., Kansas 
City, MO 64127. (816) 471-0255. Specify your 
choice of colors: white, almond or gold. 

RN's - We're not interested in just good nurses, 
we want special nurses who enjoy the challenge 
of excellence in patient care. Our staff manages 
care of the whole patient and his environment 
through team effort. Where caring counts. Call 
collect: Paula Galbraith, Recruiter, Loma Linda 
University Medical Center, (714) 824-4347. 

OUTSTANDING INCOME OPPORTUNITY. 
Your own business from your home. Dehydrated 
foods, organic food supplements, Aloe Vera skin 
and hair care products, Pro-Jogger. Herbal com-
binations. Something you can believe in! Send 
$1 for information and tape. HEALTH, Box 444, 
Maitland, FL 32751. (305) 644-1971. 

FOR SALE: Move to the country. Good fresh 
air and peaceful. Two-bedroom house, wall to 
wall carpet, electricity, butane gas, well water, 
detached garage on 1/2-acre, very good shape. 
Near new church. Fifty miles north of Springfield, 
MO, near Urbana. (417) 993-5262, Mrs. Harley 
Gray. 

OFFICE SECRETARY NEEDED-Experience 
in general office procedures and proficient typing 
required. Must work well in multiple office 
environment. Call or write: Treasurer, Kansas-
Nebraska Conference of Seventh-day Adventists, 
3440 U r is h Road, Topeka, KS 66604. (913) 478-4726. 

URGENTLY NEEDED! Four-Color Stripper. 
Must have experience. Call collect: Richard (Bud) 
Oman at College View Printers, (402) 483-4163 or 
write to: College View Printers, 5040 Prescott, Lin-
coln, NE 68506. 

_ADVERTISEMENTS 
Advertisements are not solicited but are published as an accommodation. They MUST be sent to the 
local conference for approval before being published in the Mid-America Adventist Outlook. Ads 
appearing in the Outlook are printed without endorsement or recommendation of the Mid-America 
Union Conference and The Mid-America Adventist Outlook does not accept responsibility for 
categorical or typographical errors. The advertising rate for these columns is $8.00 for each insertion 
up to 40 words, plus 20 cents for each additional word, for ads originating in the Mid-America Union. 
The rate for ads coming from outside this territory is $11.00 for 40 words or less, plus 25 cents for each 
additional word. Payment must accompany advertisement. Rates for display advertising are available 
upon request 
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Here's an herb tea with a delightfully 
different taste. Lively. Delicious.  
And bursting with 
refreshment.  

New Kaffree Apple 
Delight is like the first 
crunchy bite of a fresh 
apple. This zesty tea is 
Iriauf caffeine and con- 

ly unsulphured 
apples plus the choic- 
est natural ingredients.  

h d.  

Hot or iced, Kaffree Apple De ti  
Tea is pure enjoyment...from 
 	delicious sip to t 

Available now in 
48 bag cartons at your 
favorite health store.  

Write for a free sam-
ple and also receive a 
free Tea Toter .. jus 
right for carryin 
	 favorite Kaffr4 

pocket or pdtscs`. All Natural-Free of Caffeine 

 

Of WORTHINGTON 
Kaffree Tea A Taste Above The Rest 
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